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North Yarmouth 

& 

Cumberland 

Joint Standing Committee 

 

 

 
Pam Ames            Steve Moriarty 

 

Steve Palmer            Bill Stiles 

 

Andy Walsh            George Turner 

 

 

MEETING MINUTES 

Wednesday, August 10, 2011 

 Cumberland Town Hall 

4:30 p.m. 

 

 

Cumberland Representatives Present:  Councilors Steve Moriarty (Chairman), Bill Stiles, and 

George Turner.  Town Manager, Bill Shane. 

Recreation Department: Brian Bickford-Director, Peter Bingham-Programing Coordinator; and Sarah 

Davis-Adult Education Director. 

     

North Yarmouth Representatives Present: Selectmen Steve Palmer (Co-Chairman) and Andy 

Walsh.  Budget Committee Member, Pam Ames.   

Absent: Marnie Diffin 

 

Meeting called to order at 4:32 p.m. 

 

I. Review and approval of July 13
th

 & 20
th

 meeting minutes. 
Motion by Mr. Stiles, seconded by Mr. Palmer to accept the July 13

th
 minutes as presented. 

VOTE: 6-0  UNANIMIOUS  

 

Motion by Mr. Stiles, seconded by Mr. Walsh to accept the July 20
th

 minutes as presented. 

VOTE:  6-0  UNANIMOUS 
 

II. Recreation Budget Presentation – Brian Bickford 
Mr. Bickford reviewed the following information with the Committee: 
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Ms. Ames asked if there is staff in the Adult Education department.  

 

Mr. Bickford responded that there is. Sarah Davis is the primary staff.  The instructors are contracted 

employees.  

 

Mr. Moriarty asked Mr. Bickford if the staffing costs are covered by the S.A.D.  

 

Mr. Bickford said they are. The part-time Adult Ed employees fall under the S.A.D. budget.  The revenue 

collected from Adult Ed programs is transferred from the Town to the S.A.D. to assure a proper matching of 

revenue and expenses for Adult Ed programs.  Adult Education Director, Sarah Davis is an S.A.D. 51 

employee.  
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Mr. Walsh asked which aspects of the Comprehensive Plan does the Recreation Department hope to 

envelope into their programs (as stated above), and has the North Yarmouth Comprehensive Plan been 

looked at as well. 

 

Mr. Bickford said that the North Yarmouth representatives of the Recreation/Adult Education Committee 

did include the North Yarmouth Comp Plan (from 2001) and it mirrored some of the same aspects as the 

Cumberland Comp Plan. 

 

Mr. Bingham explained the new after school program.  He realized a need for working parents to have safe, 

consistent afterschool care. For the past 15 years, the YMCA ran such a program. Parents began to ask if the 
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recreation department would be offering an afterschool program since they do an outstanding job with 

summer programs. Because of an obvious need in our communities, Mr. Bingham developed the new 

program and 60 children have enrolled for the upcoming school year.  One of the benefits for the North 

Yarmouth families (K to grade 3) is the option to choose Memorial School as a location. Those children 

would be bused from Mable I. Wilson School to Memorial School.   Approximately 70% of the children 

signed up for the program will attend all week, but there is a daily rate as well.  The YMCA was charging 

$90/week and our program is $70/week. Not only are we providing a service to the community, but we are 

also saving our residents money.  

 

Ms. Ames asked Mr. Bingham if staff had to be added for the program. 

 

Mr. Bingham said that he has advertised for a Director and will be interviewing some very strong 

candidates.  Requirements are someone with a background in education with a Bachelor’s degree.  

 

Mr. Palmer asked if Mr. Bingham had received any calls of resentment from daycares and asked how the 

rate was established. He said that the private days care likely charge a bit more than the Town will charge. 

He wondered if it appeared that the Town was in some way subsidizing the program where private 

businesses did not have that advantage.  

 

Mr. Bingham said that there is no community subsidy. He has received calls from two daycares. Both calls 

were positive.  There is a huge need for this service and daycares were providing it, but state daycare 

licenses have ratios.  If those daycares keep a slot for a child from 3:00 – 5:30 p.m., that child is taking an 

all-day slot.  Mr. Bingham said that this program is relieving the burden on the daycares.  One of the 

daycare providers asked if she could advertise our afterschool program to the parents of the children she 

cares for.  There has been no negative feedback whatsoever. 
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Mr. Bickford explained that the pool is overseen by the S.A.D., and the Town and Seacoast Swim Club are 

participants of the pool. The Town pays for its use and Seacoast has an arrangement with the S.A.D. where 

they make payments for their lifeguards.  

 

Sarah Davis added that the S.A. D., the Town, or Seacoast, depending on the type of pool programming, 

could pay a lifeguard working at the pool.  

 

Mr. Palmer asked where golf fits in and is it one of the “Big 6”. 

 

Mr. Bickford said that golf has been moved from the Town to Val Halla and is its own enterprise fund.  

 

Mr. Stiles asked why continue a program that is losing money. 

 

Mr. Bickford responded that in certain cases, it adds to the quality of all the programs offered. To take away 

swimming programs would not be a popular decision within the communities.  
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Mr. Walsh asked Mr. Bickford the extent of contracted employees vs. direct/regular employees. Has the 

Town gone through the State guidelines for pre-approval of sub-contracted employees and have there been 

any issues with Workers’ Compensation? 

 

Mr. Bickford explained that in most cases, the instructors are hired as Town employees, who must submit to 

the HR policies of the Town, and take a Job Placement Assessment to assure they are physically able to 

perform the requirements of the job. If someone is teaching a one-time class, they may be contracted 

employees who are issued a 1099.  The majority of the Recreation employees are regular employees.  

 

Mr. Walsh asked if someone is hired under a 1099 basis, is State approval of that employee obtained. 

If a 1099 employee is simply asked to provide proof of liability insurance, the employer has no protection 

against Workers’ Comp issues. He recommends that the Town look into the State pre-approval program.   

 

Mr. Moriarty explained that the Workers’ Comp Board will give a sub-contractor a predetermination of 

independent contractor status. It’s good to have, but is not an airtight guarantee that it will hold up if the 

employee files a workers’ comp claim, claiming that they were in fact an employee.  
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Mr. Shane explained that our hiring process is a rigorous one with physical testing of every potential 

employee.  The Town feels comfortable that all the bases are covered from a Workers’ Comp aspect.  

 

Mr. Palmer asked (in regard to Appendix A, below) if only one person enrolled in a program, is that 

program actually run and how is a cut off determined.  

 

Mr. Bickford said that a decision is made based on wherever the breakeven point for that particular program 

is.  

 

Mr. Palmer asked if there was data that would identify where the majority of program instructors come 

from. 

 

Mr. Bingham said there was not, but he would attempt to find out. Program ideas are always welcome. 

 

Ms. Ames noted that the proposed FY’12  Recreation budget had decreased a bit. Is that realistic? 

 

Mr. Shane explained that this is due to Mr. Bickford’s financial background. When he took over as Director 

he weeded out some of the programs and cleaned up the budget. 

 

Mr. Palmer asked for clarification between M.S.A.D. 51, Recreation Programs, and Adult Education 

Programs. 

 

Mr. Shane explained that the M.S.A.D. is not involved in the Adult Education budget process. The 

M.S.A.D. receives approximately $13,000 for adult programming from the State. Ms. Davis reports the 

Superintendent of Schools and meets with him monthly regarding programming, but she is housed at Town 

Hall for convenience to those registering for programs.  25% of the Recreation Administrative Assistant 

salary is paid by the Adult Ed budget, as well as a portion of the cost of the brochures. 
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III. Questions, Clarifications, Discussions, Request for additional information 
Mr. Palmer asked if the Library card system is able to generate a list of the number of times a particular 

person is using the Library. He would like the unique number of people associated with the number of users 

(activity per Library card).  

 

Mr. Shane said that he would attempt to get this information.  

 

IV. Next meeting date & location 
 Wednesday, August 24

th
 @ North Yarmouth Town Hall – 6:00 p.m.  

Delayed to September 7
th

 at 4:30 in North Yarmouth. 
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V. Other Business 

 Next meeting topics 

o Recreation 

o Twin Brook 

o Animal Control, TV 2, Sidewalk Plowing 

 

VI. Adjournment 

Meeting adjourned at 6:12 p.m. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted by, 

 

 

 

Brenda Moore 

Committee Secretary 

 

 

 


